REVIEW PAPER

Polyolefinic Materials in Packaging: Prospects and Environmental Threats: A Comprehensive Review

Anirban Bhar^{1,2}, Akshay Kumar Dey^{1,2}, Deepshikha Datta^{1,3}, Oliva Roy⁴, Soumyadeep Routh⁴, Arindam Mandal², Biswajit Kamila^{*,2}

¹Department of Chemistry, Brainware University, Barasat, Kolkata, West Bengal 700125, India ²Department of Chemical Engineering, University of Calcutta, Kolkata, West Bengal 700009, India ³Center for Multidisciplinary Research & Innovations (CMRI), Brainware University, Barasat, Kolkata, West Bengal 700125, India ⁴Department of Biotechnology, Brainware University, Barasat, Kolkata, West Bengal 700125, India

> *Corresponding Author Email: <u>bkchemengg@caluniv.ac.in</u> Received: 27 February 2025, Accepted: 17 July 2025 DOI: 10.22063/poj.2025.35665.1350

ABSTRACT

The global packaging industry is primarily influenced by polyolefinic materials, such as polyethylene (PE) and polypropylene (PP), which offer a combination of durability, flexibility, and cost-effectiveness. These materials have transformed modern packaging through their lightweight offerings for food, medical, and industrial uses. The widespread employment of non-biodegradable plastics poses substantial challenges in waste management due to their persistent presence and significant contribution to plastic pollution. This review examines the characteristics, applications, and ecological implications of polyolefins, with a particular focus on their importance in packaging. This paper discusses recent advancements in biodegradable alternatives and chemical recycling methods, aiming to address the environmental challenges presented by plastic waste. Integrating natural fillers into polyolefin composites can boost biodegradability without compromising functionality. The review highlights the importance of a circular economy approach, which emphasizes sustainable practices for transforming polyolefin waste into valuable resources. This analysis explores the advantages and disadvantages of polyolefins to guide future research and sustainable packaging policy.

Keywords: polyolefins, packaging, environmental impact, recycling technologies, biodegradable alternatives.

Highlights

- > This review evaluates the advantages and risks to the environment.
- Highlights the significance of creative solutions in packaging.
- Grasp of the opportunities and constraints related to polyolefinic packaging.
- Sustainability in the most current developments of contemporary packaging.

CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	2
RESEARCH BACKLOG	3
POLYILEFINIC MATERIALS IN PACKAGING: AN OVERVIEW	4
History of innovations and current global production status	4
Characteristics of polyolefinic materials	5
Applications of common types of polyolefins in the packaging industry	6
Advantages of polyolefinic packaging materials	7
PROSPECTS OF POLYOLEFINIC MATERIALS IN PACKAGING	8
Innovations in polyolefinic packaging	8
Moving towards responsible and limited use of polyolefins in packaging	9
Trends and future directions	10
ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT OF POLYOLEFINIC PACKAGING	10
Contribution to plastic pollution	10
Challenges in recycling and degradation	
Environmental regulations and policies	12
MITIGATING ENVIRONMENTAL THREATS	13
Advances in biodegradable polyolefins	13
Introduction of alternatives to polyolefinic packaging	14
Recycling technologies and circular economy approaches	15
Case Studies of Sustainable Practices	19
CONSUMER PERSPECTIVES AND MARKET TRENDS	20
Public awareness and perceptions	20
Demand for sustainable packaging solutions	21
Impact on Manufacturers and Brand Owners	21
Market value of global manufacturers	22
CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES	22
Technological and economic barriers	22
Opportunities for Innovation and Development	22
Role of policy and regulation in shaping the future	23
CONCLUSION	24

INTRODUCTION

Polyolefinic materials— primarily polyethylene (PE) and polypropylene (PP)— are important in packaging because they are cost-effective, durable, and versatile [1]. Their extensive use has transformed packaging across several industries, including consumer items, medicines, industrial packaging, and food storage [2, 3]. They offer materials that increase product shelf life and boost transportation efficiency since they are lightweight, strong, and extremely secure. However, the widespread use of these non-biodegradable materials has led to serious environmental problems. Every year, millions of tons of garbage containing polyolefins are produced worldwide, much of which is

disposed of in landfills, marine environments, and terrestrial ecosystems. The long-term buildup of plastic trash poses a major threat to biodiversity, soil and water quality, and the general health of ecosystems since PE and PP are resistant to natural degradation processes and do not easily decompose in the environment [4, 5]. According to recent research, polyolefin-based plastics are becoming a bigger source of plastic pollution worldwide. It is becoming more common to find microplastics and macroplastics made of packaging materials in freshwater environments, ocean eddies, and even the atmosphere. These materials serve as transporters of hazardous chemicals and persistent organic pollutants (POPs), in addition to physically damaging natural habitats and endangering wildlife by entangling or feeding on them [6, 7]. Now, both industry and researchers are focusing on solving these environmental problems. Although scalability and economic viability are still important barriers, recycling innovations such as advanced chemical and mechanical technologies are attempting to increase the reuse potential of polyolefins [8, 9].

RESEARCH BACKLOG

A major research area in the packaging research backlog of polyolefinic materials is effective and extensive recycling technologies, especially chemical recycling. Conventional methods for polyolefins are often limited by contamination and material degradation. The study highlights the need for biobased polyolefin alternatives that can reduce dependence on fossil fuels; However, these options still need improvement to meet industry sustainability and energy standards. Understanding the environmental effects and degradation processes of polyolefins in natural environments, particularly their transformation into microplastics, which have major consequences for marine life and ecosystem health, is another important area. The importance of consumer awareness and regulatory legislation in developing sustainable packaging practices is also receiving increasing attention; Research indicates that these two elements may encourage the adoption of a circular model for plastic use. Finally, to promote circularity and reduce waste, research is needed on developing effective closed-loop solutions in the packaging sector. By filling these research gaps, polyolefin packaging will be placed within the framework of a circular economy, which balances functional benefits with environmental responsibility while also promoting environmental sustainability.

OBJECTIVE

This review evaluates the advantages, risks to the environment, and most current developments in sustainable practices of polyolefinic materials used in contemporary packaging. This study seeks to give a thorough grasp of the opportunities and constraints related to polyolefinic packaging by analysing

recent studies and market trends. It highlights the significance of creative solutions to lessen the packaging's negative environmental effects.

POLYILEFINIC MATERIALS IN PACKAGING: AN OVERVIEW

History of innovations and current global production status

The history of innovation in polyolefin packaging reflects a journey that bears witness to advances in materials science driven by the demand for cost-efficiency, durability, and performance. Polyolefins primarily polyethylene (PE) and polypropylene (PP)— emerged as the dominant packaging material in the mid-20th century, due to their lightweight, chemical resistance, and versatile uses [10]. In the 1950s-60s, high-density polyethylene (HDPE) began to be used for rigid containers and low-density polyethylene (LDPE) for flexible films, while in the 1970s, linear low-density polyethylene (LLDPE) was introduced, providing greater rigidity for stretch films and bags. In the 1980s–90s, metallocene catalysis was introduced, enabling the synthesis of precision polymers for greater strength and clarity. The timeline of innovations in polyolefinic production is depicted in Figure 1 [11, 12]. Rapid advances in processing technology and material change over the past few decades are directly responsible for the global production and market dominance of polyolefins in the modern packaging industry. Currently, polyolefins cover a significant portion of the global plastics market, with the packaging sector being the largest user of the material [13]. The Asia-Pacific region currently leads the world in production, followed by North America and Europe. Emerging markets in the Middle East, Africa, and South America are also continuing to increase production capacity due to infrastructure development and expansion of the retail sector. Globally, the packaging industry is the largest consumer of polyolefins, accounting for more than 40% of total consumption, and is currently placing increasing emphasis on recyclable and sustainable packaging solutions [14,15]. An overview of the global production distribution is presented in Table 1.



Figure 1. Timeline of innovations in polyolefinic packaging. Image adapted with permission from Ref. [11]. Copyright 2017 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland.

Countries	% of production	Major applications	Ref.	
North America 24		Packaging, automotive, electronics, agriculture, construction materials, healthcare, and consumer goods.		
Japan	6.5	Food packaging, shrink film, industrial, consumer goods, and pharmaceutical packaging.	[17]	
Africa, Middle East	6	Film & sheet, injection molding, blow molding, fibers & raffia	[18]	
Asia (without Japan)	30	Food packaging, industrial, consumer goods, and pharmaceutical packaging, retail (from clothing to toys), and E-commerce packaging	[19]	
South America	America 4.5 Automotive, healthcare, pipes & fitting		[20]	
Other 3.5		Food packaging (by LDPE, LLDPE, and HDPE), blend materials (emphasizing degradation properties).		
Benelux 5		Food and pharmaceutical packaging, manual, semi-automatic, and automatic packaging, industrial, electronics, and textile packaging.	[22]	
France	3	Medical, automotive, food, consumer goods, and cosmetics packaging.	[23]	
Italy	2	Textile industry, plastic recycling	[24]	
UK	1.8	Automotive. Construction. Textiles, Medical	[25]	
Spain 1.7		Packaging industry, Fibrous Ion-Exchange Material (water treatment, chemical processing), water pollution mitigation		
Germany	8	Automotive industry, textile industry, medical and healthcare, building and construction, electronics	[27]	
Other Europe	4	Agriculture (greenhouse covers, mulching films, and irrigation pipes), the automotive industry, and the general plastic products making.	[28]	

Table 1. Current worldwide production status of polyolefinic packaging.

Characteristics of polyolefinic materials

A polymer having the general formula (CH₂CHR)_n, where R is an alkyl group, is called a polyolefin [29]. The two most widely used polyolefins are polyethylene and polypropylene. Specialized polyolefins also include polymethyl pentene and polyisobutylene. These materials are usually hard thermoplastics, and their transparency can range from opaque to translucent, depending on the type. Polyethylene (PE), especially the high-density type (HDPE), is usually opaque due to its crystalline structure. Low-density polyethylene (LDPE) and polypropylene (PP) can appear somewhat translucent depending on processing and thickness. Polymethylpentene (PMP), although a polyolefin, is known for its high transparency and is used where transparency is required [30]. Thus, while some specialty types of polyolefins can approach transparency, most polyolefins are not truly transparent and should not generally be described as such. Because polyolefins are chemically inert, acids, alkalis, and other chemicals cannot cause them to corrode. Because polyolefin fibers are lighter than steel fibers, they can be used in situations where weight is a concern [31,32]. Low water absorption contributes to the strength and weather resistance of polyolefin materials. Since polyolefins often have high melting points and good thermal stability, they can be used in applications that require resistance to heat. Because of their superior thermal insulation qualities, polyolefins are perfect for use in electrical and electronic

applications. Because polyolefin fibers are stretchable and flexible, they can be used in a wide range of applications where resilience and impact resistance are necessary. The synthesis of polyolefins or their blends with natural resins offers the potential to produce environmentally friendly polymer products [33].

Applications of common types of polyolefins in the packaging industry

Polyethylene (PE)

The thermoplastic polymer polyethylene (PE) is a multipurpose material with favorable properties and low cost that finds widespread application in various industries. Depending on its density and molecular structure, it is divided into several types [34]. The polymer polyethylene family includes low-density polyethylene (LDPE), medium-density polyethylene (MDPE), high-density polyethylene (HDPE), linear low-density polyethylene (LLDPE), cross-linked polyethylene (XLPE), and ultra-high molecular weight polyethylene (UHMWPE). HDXLPE stands for high-density cross-linked polyethylene, HMWPE for high molecular weight, and ULMWPE or PE-WAX for ultra-low molecular weight polyethylene. They are all different in what they offer and how they can be used [35-37]. High-density polyethylene (HDPE) is typically used for rigid containers, bottles, and lids, whereas low-density polyethylene (LDPE) and linear low-density polyethylene (LLDPE) are commonly employed for flexible films, bags, and wraps [38].

Polypropylene (PP)

Polypropylene (PP) is a versatile thermoplastic polymer that is widely used in a variety of industries due to its superior properties and low cost. It includes several types, each designed for a specific application [39]. Homopolymer Polypropylene (PP-H) is an ideal material for automotive parts and packaging due to its high stiffness and strength. Random Copolymer Polypropylene (PP-R) is a flexible and impact-resistant material that is widely used in food packaging and medical devices [40-42]. Impact Copolymer Polypropylene (PP-I) has higher impact strength and is ideal for automotive bumpers and containers. Polypropylene Composite (PP-C) reinforces mechanical properties and is used in automotive components and construction materials. High-melt-strength polypropylene (HMS-PP) is used in foam extrusion, automotive interiors, and insulation [43,44]. Polypropylene is popular for its excellent transparency, high melting point, and toughness, which makes it suitable for food packaging, microwavable containers, and labelling films [45]. These materials help to extend the shelf life of products, ensure safety during transportation, and reduce overall packaging costs. These attributes, which include density, melting temperature, tensile strength, elongation at break, barrier performance, transparency, and flexibility, are contrasted in Table 2, showing how material parameters influence choices for certain applications in the packaging sector.

Comparative	Delvethylene	Delymrenylene	Ref.
features	Polyethylene	Polypropylene	Ref.
Chemical	Repeated ethylene monomer units (-CH ₃ -	Repeated propylene monomer units (-CH ₂ -	[46]
composition	CH ₃ -) derived from petroleum or natural gas.	$CH(CH_3)$ -) derived from petroleum.	[46]
Types	Low-density polyethylene (LDPE), Medium- density polyethylene (MDPE), High-density polyethylene (HDPE), Linear low-density polyethylene (LLDPE), etc.	Homopolymer polypropylene, Random copolymer polypropylene, Block copolymer polypropylene, Thermoplastic olefin (TPO).	[47]
Density (g/cm ³)	0.91-0.94 g/cm ³	0.90 to 0.91 g/cm ³	
Melting Point (°C)	115-135°C	130-171°C	
Tensile Strength (MPa)	8–32 MPa	30–50 MPa	
Elongation at	100–600% (LDPE/LLDPE higher than	200–700% (varies with grade and	[51]
Break (%)	HDPE)	processing)	
Barrier Performance	Excellent moisture barrier, but poor gas (oxygen/CO ₂) barrier	Good moisture barrier, but moderate to poor oxygen and aroma barrier	[52]
Transparency	Transparent or translucent	Mostly translucent	[53]
Flexibility	Partially flexible	Mostly rigid and stiff	[54]
Applications	Used in packaging films, bottles, pipes, and consumer goods due to its flexibility and moisture resistance.	Often used in packaging, medical equipment, automotive parts, and textiles because of its strength, rigidity, and resistance to heat.	[55]

Table 2. Properties of common polyolefinic materials used in packaging.

Advantages of polyolefinic packaging materials

Polyethylene and polypropylene are two examples of polyolefinic packaging materials that offer several benefits for various packaging applications. Their exceptional barrier qualities against moisture, gases, and pollutants ensure the preservation of the quality and freshness of packaged goods. They are also flexible enough to accommodate a wide range of packaging requirements. Polyolefins, especially those used in food packaging, have low surface energies, making them ideal for uses where adhesion must be prevented. In addition, their affordability with substitutes is a factor in their extensive application in various sectors [56]. Furthermore, some compositions based on polyolefins are biodegradable, providing packaging options that are friendly to the environment. They include polymers such as polylactic acid (PLA) [57], polyhydroxyalkanoates (PHA) [58], starch-based plastics [59], cellulose-based plastics [60], and protein-based plastics [61,62]. Moreover, the processing of polyolefin films produces no hazardous fumes, which makes them sustainable and safe for use in a variety of applications. The versatility, barrier qualities, affordability, environmental advantages, safety, and sustainability of polyolefinic packaging materials make them an appealing option for packaging overall [63].

PROSPECTS OF POLYOLEFINIC MATERIALS IN PACKAGING

Innovations in polyolefinic packaging

Increasing sustainability, recyclability, and overall efficiency are the main goals of polyolefin packaging innovation as a result of regulatory pressures and environmental concerns. The creation of recyclable and biodegradable materials, enhancements to mechanical and functional qualities, and circular economy initiatives are noteworthy developments [64]. Prominent corporations like Dow Chemical and Braskem have created bio-based polyolefin materials. One such product is Braskem's I'm greenTM polyethylene (PE), which is made from sugarcane ethanol and offers a sustainable substitute for traditional petroleum-based polymers. Furthermore, BASF's ecovio[®] and TotalEnergies' RE:clicTM flexible polyolefins stand out for improving packaging applications for recycling and composting.

Borealis and LyondellBasell have created sophisticated polyolefins like Borstar[®] and Hostalen[®] that offer lightweight and long-lasting packaging solutions while preserving a balance between strength and flexibility in terms of enhancing mechanical and functional qualities. Furthermore, food-grade packaging materials' sealability, optical clarity, and puncture resistance have all been enhanced by ExxonMobil's ExceedTM S metallocene PE. SABIC's TRUCIRCLETM program has led the way in the use of chemically recycled polyolefins for packaging applications, thereby promoting circular economy objectives. In the meantime, businesses like Loop Industries and PureCycle Technologies have created mechanical recycling techniques that enable the production of premium recycled PET and PP that are appropriate for high-efficiency applications. To lessen dependency on fossil fuel-based feedstocks, package makers are collaborating with startups like Neste and Origin Materials to integrate bio-naphtha and other renewable hydrocarbons into the polyolefin production process. Recent scholarly studies have also emphasized how crucial it is to have a consistent waste stream to optimize the potential of recycled polyolefins for usage in both rigid and flexible packaging applications. Researchers are also working on polymer composites that include bio-based additives, cellulose nanofibers, and nanoclays to enhance the physicochemical and barrier qualities of polyolefin films. The recent innovations in packaging are listed in Table 3.

Table 3. Recent Innovations in Packaging.

Innovation Area	Description	Benefits	Ref
Bio-based Polyolefins	Derived from renewable sources like sugarcane or corn	Minimizes reliance on fossil fuels, and biodegradable alternatives are becoming more available.	[65]
Recyclable Mono- material Films	Packaging made from a single polymer type (e.g., all-PE or all-PP)	Easier to recycle, improves circularity in waste streams	[66]
NanocompositeUse of nanoclays or nanosilica toBarriersenhance film barrier properties		Extends shelf life by improving moisture and gas resistance	[67
Active Packaging Incorporates antimicrobial agents or oxygen scavengers		Increases food safety and freshness	[68]
Intelligent Packaging	Uses sensors or indicators to monitor product condition (e.g., freshness tags)	Provides real-time quality info, enhances consumer trust	
Edible Packaging Made from edible films like starch, proteins, or seaweed		Reduces waste; safe and biodegradable	
		Minimizes waste, especially for hygiene or cleaning products	[70]
Chemical Recycling Technologies	Breaks down polymers into monomers or fuels using pyrolysis/gasification	Allows the reuse of plastic waste that's hard to mechanically recycle	[71
Compostable Multi-layer structures that decompose Suitable for eco-friendly, disposable a Laminates under composting conditions Suitable for eco-friendly, disposable a		Suitable for eco-friendly, disposable applications	[72
3D-Printed Packaging Prototypes	Rapid prototyping using 3D printing for custom packaging designs	Reduces development time, improves customization, and innovation	[73

Moving towards responsible and limited use of polyolefins in packaging

While polyolefin materials such as polyethylene (PE) and polypropylene (PP) are important in the packaging industry due to their low cost and sustainable properties, environmental concerns require a more responsible approach to their use [74]. The overuse of these organic-nonbiodegradable materials causes a huge amount of plastic pollution every year, especially in landfills and marine environments. Therefore, the main goal of research and innovation should not only be to increase the performance of polyolefins, but also to limit their use or focus on environmentally friendly alternatives [75].

An important strategy is to create bio-based or biodegradable blends, where polyolefins are combined with materials such as starch, PLA, or cellulose to reduce the environmental impact. In addition, lightweighting, packaging made from recyclable single-material materials, and increasing the adoption of closed-loop systems are very important steps for sustainability. Additionally, regulatory policies and consumer awareness programs play an important role in encouraging more sustainable packaging practices instead of the traditional use of polyolefins [76].

Trends and future directions

Polyolefinic materials, such as polyethylene and polypropylene, are undergoing significant advancements in packaging applications, with a focus on sustainability, functionality, and performance improvements [77]. Researchers are prioritizing the development of biodegradable and sustainable polyolefin-based packaging solutions to align with global environmental trends. Additionally, there is a rising interest in functional packaging, leading to the integration of active and intelligent features like antimicrobial properties and smart sensors for enhanced product safety and quality monitoring [78]. Smart packaging features are also being added to keep food fresh or show if it has spoiled [79]. Circular economy initiatives are driving the development of polyolefin materials compatible with closed-loop systems, aiming to optimize recycling processes and promote material reuse. Moreover, ongoing research aims to enhance the barrier properties of polyolefin-based packaging through nanotechnology and advanced coating techniques to prolong shelf life and preserve product freshness. These efforts underscore the continuous innovation in polyolefinic materials, catering to evolving consumer preferences and industry requirements in the packaging sector [80,81].

ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT OF POLYOLEFINIC PACKAGING

Contribution to plastic pollution

Packaging made from polyolefinic materials is a significant source of plastic pollution due to its extensive use and environmental persistence. Studies suggest that compositions based on polyolefins, which are recognized for their resilience to environmental conditions, exacerbate the problem of plastic pollution by facilitating the build-up of non-biodegradable waste. Plastic packaging, including materials based on polyolefin, still contributes significantly to environmental effects even though it makes up less than 10% of the life cycle emissions of many food products [82]. Even though it is advantageous, the recycling of waste polyolefins into other materials highlights the environmental issues associated with polyolefinic packaging and the demand for sustainable substitutes. Environmental problems are made worse by the high stability and resistance to deterioration of polyolefin materials, which leads to an increase in pollution and landfills. Environmental consequences resulting from the degradation of plastic, particularly polyolefins, underscore the pressing need for efficient waste management plans and environmentally friendly packaging substitutes to reduce plastic pollution and protect the environment [83]. A comparative environmental effect assessment of the most widely used polyolefinic materials in packaging is shown in Table 4. It draws attention to how differently polyethylene and polypropylene perform in terms of parameters.

Environmental impact category	Description	Impact assessment for polyolefinic packaging	Ref.	
Greenhouse Gas Emissions	Results in global warming due to the emission of greenhouse gases (CO ₂ , CH ₄)	During raw material extraction, manufacturing, and transportation, polyolefinic packaging emits greenhouse gases.	[84]	
Energy Consumption	Consumption of energy in total throughout the life cycle of packaging	Energy is required during extraction, refining, processing, and transportation		
Water Usage	Water consumption in total. Includes both direct and indirect water uses.	Unlike paper or glass, polyolefinic packaging material has typically low water consumption.	[86]	
Resource Depletion	Depletion of non-renewable energy resources such as fossil fuels and materials.	, j		
Waste Generation	Generation of waste throughout the life cycle, including production waste and end-of-life disposal.		[88]	
Air Pollution	Air pollution is emitted into the atmosphere during production and transportation	Polyolefinic packaging production can contribute to air pollution through emissions from manufacturing processes and transportation.	[89]	
Water Pollution	Water bodies get contaminated by the production process or leaching of chemicals.	Discharge of pollutants during the manufacturing of polyolefinic packaging material results in water pollution.	[90]	
Ecotoxicity	Toxic effects on ecosystems and wildlife due to chemical releases.	Polyolefinic packaging materials can leach chemicals into the environment, potentially affecting aquatic and terrestrial ecosystems.		
Human Health Impacts	Health effects on workers and communities exposed to production processes and pollutants.	Polyolefinic packaging production may pose health risks to workers due to exposure to chemicals and pollutants.	[92]	

Table 4. Environmental impact assessment of polyolefinic packaging.

Challenges in recycling and degradation

Recycling and degradation of polyolefin polymers, such as polypropylene (PP) and polyethylene (PE), are extremely difficult because of their distinct chemical and physical characteristics. These polymers are very resistant to biological and environmental degradation processes because of their crystalline structure, large molecular weight, and hydrophobic nature [93]. Traditional mechanical recycling methods have problems with material contamination, property deterioration from repeated reprocessing, and the inability to separate polymers that have been enhanced with various additions and components [94, 95]. Chemical recycling can recover monomers and create high-quality materials, but it is expensive, energy-intensive, and has limitations when used on a large scale. Furthermore, polyolefins do not naturally degrade because of their resistance to oxidation, UV light, and microbial attack. As a result, these plastics accumulate in the environment for extended periods. The recycling process is further complicated by the extensive use of additives and multi-layer packaging methods, which impair the processing and purity of recycled materials [72, 96]. Better material design, cutting-

edge sorting technologies, scalable chemical recycling procedures, and the creation of additives or biobased catalysts that can speed up deterioration in regulated conditions are all necessary to overcome these problems.

Polyolefin waste contamination is a significant barrier to degradation and recycling. The quality of the recycled product is decreased by food residues, colours, adhesives, and multi-layer packaging materials, which make it challenging to separate the components. These contaminants have the potential to degrade recycling apparatus, impair polymer performance, and generate hazardous byproducts during the degradation process. Therefore, to improve the effectiveness and safety of recycling and degradation processes, contamination control is essential, as depicted in Figure 2 [97].



Figure 2: Global management of polyolefinic materials. Image reproduced with permission from Ref. [99]. Copyright 2020 The Authors. Published by Elsevier B.V.

Environmental regulations and policies

Addressing the effects of polyolefinic packaging on the environment requires the implementation of environmental regulations and policies. The study emphasizes the need for more stringent laws to lessen the damaging environmental effects of polyolefin packaging. Promoting sustainable practices in the packaging sector requires policies that prioritize recycling, waste management, and the circular economy. Furthermore, a call to action has been made to lessen the environmental impact of packaging systems, highlighting the significance of implementing eco-friendly materials and technologies [98]. Governments can reduce the environmental impact of polyolefinic packaging by enacting comprehensive regulations and policies that encourage the adoption of eco-friendly alternatives, support recycling initiatives, and spur innovation toward more sustainable packaging solutions. The lifecycle of polyolefinic packaging is depicted in Figure 3 [99].



Figure 3. Life cycle of polyolefin packaging. Image reproduced with permission from Ref. [101] Copyright 2020 The Author(s).

MITIGATING ENVIRONMENTAL THREATS

Advances in biodegradable polyolefins

The development of biodegradable polyolefins has advanced significantly in recent years, providing promising solutions to reduce the environmental risks associated with conventional polyolefin packaging materials. Research demonstrates how new processing methods and formulations can improve polyolefins' biodegradability. Through the facilitation of their degradation through natural processes, these advancements seek to address the concerns regarding the persistence of packaging waste based on polyolefins in the environment [100]. Researchers highlight how biodegradable polyolefins can improve the environment by lowering carbon footprints and encouraging resource regeneration. In addition, research is currently being conducted to examine the characteristics and potential uses of these novel materials, which could lead to their extensive integration into a variety of sectors, including packaging. A significant step toward accomplishing sustainability objectives and reducing the environmental impact of packaging materials is represented by these developments in biodegradable polyolefins [101]. Table 5 compiles recent advancements in the development of biodegradable polyolefins.

Advancement Area	Description	Examples	Benefits	Ref.
Blending with Biodegradable Polymers	Polyolefins are blended with starch, PLA, PHA, or other biodegradable polymers.	PE/starch blends, PP/PLA blends	Enhanced biodegradability, cost-effective	[102]
Oxo-biodegradable Additives	Addition of pro-oxidant additives that initiate degradation under UV or heat.	PE with d2w™, TDPA™	Promotes fragmentation followed by microbial degradation	[103]
Enzymatic Surface Modifications Enzymes are used to modify the surface to increase microbial attack.		PE treated with lipase or cutinase	Initiates surface degradation, improves compostability	[104]
Grafting Biodegradable Chains	Biodegradable polymers grafted onto a polyolefin backbone.	Maleic anhydride-grafted PP with PCL or PLA	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	
Photodegradable and UV-sensitive Films	Films modified to break down under sunlight exposure.	PE films with titanium dioxide (TiO ₂) or benzophenone groups	Useful for agricultural mulch or outdoor applications	[106]
Microbial- degradable Polyolefins	Polyolefins engineered or modified to be more attractive to microorganisms.	PE with bio-nano additives or surfactants	Accelerates microbial colonization and degradation	[107]
Copolymerization Approaches	Synthesis of new copolymers incorporating biodegradable units.	PE-co-PCL, PP-co-PLA	Tailored degradation rates and mechanical performance	[108]
Nanocomposite Integration	Use of nanoclays or nanosilica to support controlled degradation.	Starch/nanoclay/PP blends	Enhances both biodegradability and barrier/mechanical traits	[109]

Table 5. Advancements in Biodegradable Polyolefins.

Introduction of alternatives to polyolefinic packaging

To reduce environmental impacts and produce sustainable environmental packaging solutions, alternative materials are introduced:

Paper-based packaging

Packaging made from paper and paperboard materials, sourced from renewable wood fibers. Advantages: Biodegradable, recyclable, and renewable. It can be produced from sustainably managed forests.

Applications: Carton boxes, corrugated packaging, paper bags, moulded pulp trays [110].

Bioplastics

Plastics derived from renewable biomass sources such as corn starch, sugarcane, or cellulose. Advantages: Biodegradable, compostable, and potentially carbon-neutral if sourced sustainably. Applications: Biodegradable films, food packaging, compostable bags, disposable cutlery [111].

Glass packaging

Packaging made from glass, a natural and infinitely recyclable material.

Advantages: Fully recyclable, inert, and preserves product quality without leaching chemicals.

Applications: Bottles, jars, containers for food and beverages, cosmetic products [112].

Metal packaging

Packaging made from aluminium or steel, known for its durability and recyclability. Advantages: Infinitely recyclable without loss of quality, lightweight, and offers excellent barrier properties.

Applications: Aluminium cans, foil packaging, metal bottles, aerosol containers [113].

Biodegradable and compostable packaging

Packaging materials are designed to break down into natural elements under specific conditions. Advantages: Reduce landfill waste, can be composted to enrich soil, and reduce dependency on fossilbased plastics.

Applications: Biodegradable plastic films, compostable food packaging, cutlery, food containers [114].

Reusable packaging

Packaging is designed for multiple uses, reducing the need for single-use items.

Advantages: Reduces waste generation, conserves resources, and often results in cost savings over time. Applications: Reusable shopping bags, glass or metal containers for food storage, refillable beverage containers [115].

Recycling technologies and circular economy approaches

To mitigate the environmental effects of polyolefinic packaging, recycling technologies and circular economy strategies are essential. Resource recovery is facilitated by the efficient separation and recycling of polyolefin-based materials made possible by advanced sorting and processing techniques. Polyolefins can be broken down into reusable products through chemical recycling techniques like depolymerization and pyrolysis, which promote circularity [116]. To minimize waste and lessen dependency on virgin resources, closed-loop systems encourage the collection, recycling, and reintegration of packaging made of polyolefin. Furthermore, encouraging laws and rules encourage recycling practices, which promote sustainability. The aforementioned strategies underscore the importance of innovation, policy implementation, and cooperative endeavours to foster sustainable practices in polyolefin packaging and progress toward a circular economy [117, 118]. As depicted in

Figure 4, it describes the plastic waste recycling methods are generally divided into four categories: primary, secondary, tertiary, and quaternary [118]. Primary recycling is the conversion of clean and uncontaminated plastic into a product of the same type with minimal modification. Secondary recycling is the conversion of slightly contaminated plastic into a lower-quality product by mechanical processing. Tertiary recycling, also known as chemical recycling, involves breaking down plastic into chemical components or fuels. These processes include chemical recovery, pyrolysis, gasification, and hydrogenation— some of which use homogeneous or heterogeneous catalysts. Finally, quaternary recycling is energy recovery, where plastic waste is burned to produce energy, although this is environmentally hazardous. These methods represent different approaches to plastic waste management, with increasing complexity and energy consumption from primary to quaternary [119, 120]. The recycling rates and methods for polyolefin materials are summarized in Table 6.



Figure 4. Flow chart of waste particle recycling process. Image reproduced with permission from Ref. [118]. Copyright 2020 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland.

Table 6. Recycling rates and methods for polyolefin materials. The rate of recycling of polyolefin materials is less
than 20%.

Region	PE recycling rate (%)	PP recycling rate (%)	Notes	
Europe	30-40 30-40 Europe has relatively high recycling rates due to stringent EU directives and commitments towards circular economy goals.		[121]	
North America	10-15	10-15	The US and Canada have lower recycling rates, but there 10-15 are ongoing efforts to improve infrastructure and public participation in recycling programs.	
Asia- Pacific	20-30	20-30	Varies widely across countries; some, like Japan and South Korea, have higher rates due to advanced waste management systems.	
Latin America	<10	<10	Recycling infrastructure is still developing in many countries, leading to lower recycling rates.	
Middle East & Africa	<5	<5	Generally low due to limited recycling infrastructure and public awareness, though there are initiatives aiming to change this.	[125]

Mechanical recycling

In this case, the recycling of plastic is done by reprocessing the plastic without structural alteration. The process steps, output quality, and applications of recycled materials are provided in Table 7.

Material	Input	Process steps	Output quality	Applications of recycled material	Ref.
PET	Beverages, bottles, and packaging	Sorting, grinding, washing, drying, re- melting, pelletizing	High quality if sorted and cleaned effectively; may degrade with repeated recycling	Fibers (e.g., carpets, clothing), new bottles, food containers	[126]
HDPE	Milk jugs, detergent bottles	Sorting, shredding, washing, granulating, re- melting, pelletizing	Can retain high quality with proper sorting and cleaning; slight degradation over cycles		[127]
LDPE/LLDPE	Plastic films, bags, wraps	Sorting, washing, drying, agglomerating (if necessary), re- melting, pelletizing	Quality varies; often downcycled due to contamination and collection issues		[128]
PP (Polypropylene)	Food containers, automotive parts, textiles	Sorting, grinding, washing, drying, re- melting, pelletizing	High quality if properly sorted and cleaned; susceptible to degradation with repeated recycling	Automotive parts, garden products, buckets, and crates	[129]
PS (Polystyrene)	Disposable cutlery, CD cases	Sorting, cleaning, compacting, re- melting, pelletizing	Generally lower quality; often downcycled		[94]
PVC (Polyvinyl Chloride)	Window frames, pipes, cable insulation	Sorting, grinding, washing, drying, re- melting, pelletizing	Quality depends heavily on the removal of additives and contaminants	Pipes, flooring, garden hoses, mudflaps	[130]
Mixed Plastics	Various mixed plastic items	Manual or automated sorting (often challenging), washing, compatibility, pelletizing	Lower quality due to mixing of polymers; applications limited to less demanding products	Lumber, outdoor furniture, decking	[131]

Table 7. Mechanical recycling of polyolefins.

Chemical recycling techniques of polyolefins

Chemical recycling of polyolefins is a new technique that involves the breaking of polymers into corresponding monomers. As a result of this, new materials are produced from the old without degradation in quality [132]. The methods involved in chemical recycling are a) Pyrolysis, b)

Gasification, and c) Chemolysis, as depicted in Figure 5. The techniques for chemical recycling of polyolefins are listed in Table 8.



Figure 5. Chemical Recycling of Polyolefins.

Table 8. Chemical recycling of polyolefins.	Table 8.	Chemical	recycling of	polyolefins.
--	----------	----------	--------------	--------------

Technology	Typical	Process	Outputs	Advances	Challenges	Ref.
rechnology	inputs	inputs description		Auvances	Chanenges	Rei.
Pyrolysis	Mixed PE, PP	Thermal decomposition in the absence of oxygen, converts plastics into a pyrolysis oil that can be used as a feedstock for new plastics or as fuel.	Pyrolysis oil, gas, wax	Can handle mixed and contaminated waste; reduces landfill use.	High energy consumption; output quality varies with feedstock.	[133]
Gasification	Mixed PE, PP, other plastics	Conversion of plastics to syngas (hydrogen and carbon monoxide) through partial oxidation at high temperatures. Syngas can be processed into chemicals or fuels.	Syngas, which can be converted to methanol, ammonia, or other chemicals	Flexible output products; can process a wide range of waste plastics.	Technically complex; requires clean feedstock to prevent syngas contamination	[134]
Chemolysis (e.g., Hydrolysis, Methanolysis)	Primarily works for other polymers, research ongoing for PE, PP	Use of solvents or chemicals to break down polymers into monomers or other chemicals.	Monomers, oligomers, or specific chemicals depending on the process	Potential for high-purity outputs; lower temperature process than pyrolysis or gasification.	Less developed for polyolefins; often requires pure and pre-sorted plastic waste.	[135]

Energy recovery of polyolefins

Energy recovery of polyolefins involves the conversion of the energy content of plastics into usable forms of energy like heat, electricity, or fuel through incineration or advanced thermal treatment methods, as summarized in Table 9.

Energy Recovery Method	Description	Inputs	Outputs	Advantages	Challenges	Ref.
Incineration	Combustion of waste to generate heat, which can be used to produce steam for electricity generation or heating purposes.	Mixed plastic waste, including contaminated or non-recyclable PE and PP.	Heat, electricity, ash, emissions (CO ₂ , NOx, etc.).	Reduces the volume of waste; generates energy; relatively well- established technology.	Emissions require control and treatment; public opposition; and potential loss of materials that could be recycled.	[136]
Cement Kilns	Co-processing of plastic waste as a partial replacement for fossil fuels in cement production.	Non-recyclable plastics like PE and PP, are mixed with other wastes.	Heat for cement production, reduced use of fossil fuels, emissions.	Utilizes waste as a resource; reduces greenhouse gas emissions compared to traditional fuels.	Limited by cement industry capacity; emissions and ash management.	[137]
Pyrolysis for Fuel Production	Thermal decomposition of plastics in the absence of oxygen to produce liquid and gaseous fuels.	Suitable for PE, PP, and a mix of other plastics.	Pyrolysis oil (can be refined into fuels), syngas, char.	Produces fuels from waste plastics; can handle mixed plastics.	Technology is still being scaled up; energy-intensive; requires clean feedstock for high- quality output.	[138]
Gasification	Conversion of plastics into syngas (a mixture of hydrogen and carbon monoxide) through controlled partial oxidation.	Mixed plastics, including PE and PP.	Syngas (for energy or chemical synthesis), slag, emissions.	Flexible output (energy or chemical products); reduces landfill use.	Technologically complex, high capital and operational costs; requires gas clean-up systems.	[139]

Table 9. Energy recovery of polyolefins.

Case Studies of Sustainable Practices

As the need to reduce the environmental impact of polyolefinic materials, such as polyethylene and polypropylene, increases in the packaging industry, sustainable practices have gained greater importance. Analyzing case studies of sustainable packaging practices provides essential knowledge for businesses to minimize waste, enhance recyclability, and move towards a circular economy [140, 141]. By 2025, Unilever intends to ensure that all its plastic packaging is reusable, recyclable, or

biodegradable. Unilever has invested in a closed-loop recycling system for recovering and reusing polyolefinic materials. By allying with advanced recycling firms, the company successfully doubled the proportion of post-consumer recycled plastic in its packaging. The "World Without Waste" campaign by Coca-Cola exemplifies their adoption of a circular economy model. By promoting the recovery and recycling of polyolefin materials, this initiative aims to enhance packaging sustainability, with Coca-Cola leading the way through innovative designs and partnerships with local recycling facilities. The company intends to use 50% recycled content in its PET plastic bottles by 2030, thereby boosting polyolefin-based recycling. The European Union's Plastics Strategy entails regulatory measures to decrease plastic waste within the region. By designing easier-to-recycle plastic products, manufacturers impact the production of polyolefinic materials for packaging. Through ambitious targets for plastic reduction and mandatory recyclability increases, the EU demonstrates its commitment to promoting sustainable industry practices using polyolefins.

CONSUMER PERSPECTIVES AND MARKET TRENDS

Public awareness and perceptions

Public perceptions and awareness of polyolefin packaging impact consumer perspectives and market trends, as multiple research studies have demonstrated. Customers now prioritize sustainable packaging options, such as recyclable and biodegradable materials, due to heightened awareness of environmental issues. Research indicates an increasing inclination towards packaging options that reduce ecological footprints and encourage conscientious usage. In addition, the way that consumers view polyolefin packaging has changed over time, with a focus on attributes like environmental impact, recyclability, and reuse [142, 143]. Thus, producers and labels adapt to these changing consumer inclinations by using environmentally friendly materials for packaging and being open about their sustainability efforts. Based on market trends and consumer demand for more environmentally friendly polyolefin packaging options, these findings highlight the importance of public perceptions and awareness, as depicted in Figure 6 [142].



Figure 6. Consumer awareness in polyolefinic packaging. Image reproduced with permission from Ref [142]. Copyright 2020 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

Demand for sustainable packaging solutions

Environmental issues surrounding packaging made of polyolefins have had a big influence on market dynamics and customer behaviour. Based on recent studies, there is a growing trend for sustainable packaging alternatives, such as recyclable, compostable, and biodegradable materials, as a result of growing public awareness of plastic pollution and its negative environmental effects. Widely utilized for its affordability and sustainability, polyolefin packaging is currently being criticized for its impact on the environment and its contribution to the rise in plastic trash [144]. According to studies, consumers are now considering factors including packaging materials' post-consumer management, recyclability, and environmental impact. Manufacturers are being forced by this shifting viewpoint to alter packaging design, for example, by adding bio-based additives or creating blends of polyolefin that are more recyclable and biodegradable [145]. Furthermore, many studies have underlined how crucial it is to communicate openly about sustainability issues so that customers may make knowledgeable choices and promote ethical packaging in the polyolefin industry. In light of this, it is imperative to combine environmental performance evaluation with materials innovation to satisfy the rising demand for sustainable packaging.

Impact on Manufacturers and Brand Owners

Manufacturers and brand owners have been significantly impacted by shifting customer perceptions and market trends around polyolefin packaging. Manufacturers are being compelled to use eco-friendly practices as a result of growing public awareness of environmental issues and the need for sustainable packaging solutions [146,147]. According to recent studies, the use of recycled and biodegradable polyolefins in package formulations is becoming more popular as a way to lessen environmental effects and promote the circular economy model. Moreover, manufacturers are being encouraged to invest more in research and development (R&D) to create novel materials and environmentally friendly packaging solutions with enhanced reusability and degradability qualities by market-driven sustainability initiatives [148]. In addition to guaranteeing better environmental results, this development is crucial for fulfilling regulatory requirements in light of the global adoption of more stringent environmental regulations and Extended Producer Responsibility (EPR) frameworks [149]. Furthermore, implementing sustainable packaging techniques offers chances to lower reputational concerns related to ecologically unsound business operations and sustain a competitive market position over time. Sustainable packaging techniques are therefore becoming more and more important to producers and brand owners to meet shifting consumer, environmental, and regulatory demands.

Market value of global manufacturers

The manufacture of polyolefins is experiencing substantial economic expansion, according to a recent market analysis. For instance, the market value of China National Petroleum Corporation (CNPC) was estimated to be US\$281.2 billion in 2022 and is expected to increase at a compound annual growth rate (CAGR) of 4.8% to reach US\$410.4 billion by 2030. Additionally, other top producers like Arkema, ExxonMobil, LyondellBasell, and SABIC are steadily growing their production capacity and market share, demonstrating the ongoing demand for packaging materials based on polyolefins worldwide. These market trends indicate that to comply with environmental laws and public awareness, the industry must adopt recyclable and sustainable practices [150, 151].

CHALLENGES AND OPPORTUNITIES

Technological and economic barriers

The adoption of polyolefinic packaging solutions faces major challenges from both technological and economic barriers. From a technological standpoint, significant research and funding are needed to develop advanced recycling techniques and biodegradable materials. Technological innovations in recycling, like chemical or mechanical processes, require more infrastructure and knowledge than traditional methods, which raises the cost of implementation. Furthermore, because the upfront costs and ongoing expenses frequently exceed the potential cost savings, the economic viability of these solutions is still an issue [152]. Furthermore, producers face financial difficulties due to the market competitiveness of recycled or biodegradable polyolefins in comparison to conventional packaging materials. Notwithstanding these obstacles, there are ways to get around them: cooperative research projects, financial aid from the government, and consumer awareness campaigns.

Opportunities for Innovation and Development

Several research studies have emphasized how challenges in polyolefin packaging offer chances for innovation and development. To solve environmental issues, creative solutions include the creation of biodegradable polyolefins, cutting-edge recycling techniques, and unique package designs. A major

advancement in packaging systems that aims to improve product safety and prolong shelf life is the integration of functional aspects, such as active and intelligent packaging [153, 154]. Active packaging is a system that interacts with the packaged product or the environment to help extend the shelf life or maintain the quality of the product, for example, adding antimicrobial agents or oxygen scavengers to polyolefin films [155]. This type of packaging is particularly useful for the food and pharmaceutical industries, where freshness and safety are of paramount importance. On the other hand, intelligent packaging refers to technologies that incorporate sensors, freshness indicators, or QR codes that can provide real-time information about the condition of the product. Incorporating such features into polyolefin materials opens up new avenues for smart supply chain management, proactive communication with consumers, and food waste reduction, as it allows consumers and retailers to make informed decisions [156]. Furthermore, improvements in coating methods and nanotechnology may strengthen the barrier qualities against moisture and oxygen, which would boost packaging efficiency. the promotion of resource sharing and knowledge exchange, collaborative efforts amongst industries, policymakers, and research institutions further propel innovation. These opportunities boost economic growth and competitiveness in the polyolefin packaging industry, in addition to supporting sustainable packaging practices.

Role of policy and regulation in shaping the future

There are opportunities and challenges associated with the role that policy and regulation will play in determining the future of polyolefin packaging. Environmental regulations that are designed to reduce plastic waste and promote sustainability present difficulties for manufacturers because they require them to use eco-friendly materials and comply with recycling targets. These rules, however, also present chances for investment in and innovation regarding sustainable practices. Eco-friendly packaging solutions are the focus of research and development efforts driven by policies that incentivize the use of recycled materials and the development of biodegradable alternatives. Furthermore, laws requiring extended producer responsibility push manufacturers to assume more responsibility for the packaging materials' end-of-life management, supporting closed-loop systems and circular economy projects. Proactive engagement with policy frameworks can result in long-term benefits, such as improved environmental performance, enhanced brand reputation, and access to emerging markets focused on sustainability, even though compliance with regulations may incur initial costs.

There are several important considerations for the production of sustainable polyolefin packaging materials [157].

• Designing for a Circular Economy (D4ACE) Guidelines: The rules primarily address flexible packaging constructed of polyolefin-based materials, such as mono-PE, mono-PP, and PE/PP blends. Polyolefins account for a significant proportion of post-consumer flexible packaging trash. The guidelines provide practical solutions based on circular economy principles, with a particular emphasis on improving recyclability. They advocate for the use of mono-PE and mono-PP

constructions whenever possible, supporting designs that simplify recycling and reduce environmental impact.

- Barrier Layers and Coatings: Barrier materials and coatings are critical components of flexible packaging structures, greatly enhancing their functionality. They increase performance while reducing the amount of material required.
- Sustainable Approaches: To ensure a consistent supply of packaging materials throughout the year while minimizing environmental impact, two critical measures must be prioritized. To begin, emphasize material recycling and reuse whenever possible. Second, choose environmentally friendly materials, such as bio-based and biodegradable options. These ideas promote package sustainability while reducing environmental effects.
- Active Packaging Films: Polyolefins, such as polyethylene and polypropylene, that have been modified to incorporate organic and inorganic nanoparticles show promise for application in sustainable packaging.
- Biodegradable Plastics: Biodegradable plastics are gaining popularity as alternatives to traditional plastics, helping to reduce the environmental effects of packaging materials.

CONCLUSION

The study of polyolefinic materials in packaging reveals both attractive opportunities and substantial environmental risks. While polyolefins are versatile and cost-effective, their extensive use leads to plastic pollution and creates recycling issues. However, advances in biodegradable and bio-based alternatives hold promise for minimizing these environmental effects. Moving forward, the packaging industry must prioritize sustainability by using environmentally friendly materials and creative recycling technologies. This comprehensive analysis underlines the need to resolve environmental challenges related to polyolefinic packaging, as well as the urgent need for long-term solutions to ensure a more environmentally conscious future.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

We are thankful to the Department of Chemistry, Brainware University, and the Department of Chemical Engineering, Calcutta University, for carrying out the review work.

AUTHORS' CONTRIBUTION

Anirban Bhar (Formal analysis, Writing – original draft), Akshay Kumar Dey (Data curation, Visualization, Writing – review and editing), Deepsikha Datta (Investigation, Supervision, Validation, Writing – review and editing), Oliva Roy (Methodology), Soumyadeep Routh (Resources), Arindam Mondal (Investigation, Supervision), Biswajit Kamila (Investigation, Supervision, Validation, Writing – review and editing)

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

The authors do not have any conflicts of interest to declare.

REFERENCES

1. Chen L, Lin Z (2021) Polyethylene: Properties, production and applications. 3rd International Academic Exchange Conference on Science and Technology Innovation (IAECST): 1191-1196 [CrossRef]

2. Tan J, Tiwari SK, Ramakrishna S (2021) Single-use plastics in the food services industry: Can it be sustainable? Mater Circ Econ 3: 7 [CrossRef]

3. Tajeddin B, Arabkhedri M (2020) Polymers and food packaging. In: Polymer science and innovative applications, Elsevier, pp.: 525-543 [CrossRef]

4. Yao Z, Seong HJ, Jang Y (2022) Environmental toxicity and decomposition of polyethylene. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety 242: 113933 [CrossRef]

5. Gautam BPS, Qureshi A, Gwasikoti A, Kumar V, Gondwal M (2024) Global scenario of plastic production, consumption, and waste generation and their impacts on environment and human health. In: Advanced strategies for biodegradation of plastic polymers, Springer Nature, pp.: 1-34 [CrossRef]

6. Thacharodi A, Meenatchi R, Hassan S, Hussain N, Bhat MA, Arockiaraj J, Ngo HH, Le QH, Pugazhendhi A (2024) Microplastics in the environment: A critical overview on its fate, toxicity, implications, management, and bioremediation strategies. J Environ Manage 349: 119433 [CrossRef]

7. Dokl M, Copot A, Krajne D, Fan YV, Vujanović A, Aviso KB, Tan RR, Kravanja Z, Čuček L (2024) Global projections of plastic use, end-of-life fate and potential changes in consumption, reduction, recycling and replacement with bioplastics to 2050. Sustain Prod Consump 51: 498-518 [CrossRef]

8. Ali SS, Elsamahy T, Al-Tohamy R, Zhu D, Mahmoud YA, Koutra E, Metwally MA, Kornaros M, Sun J (2021) Plastic wastes biodegradation: Mechanisms, challenges and future prospects. Sci Total Environ 780: 146590 [CrossRef]

9. Fayshal MA (2024) Current practices of plastic waste management, environmental impacts, and potential alternatives for reducing pollution and improving management. Heliyon 10: e40838 [CrossRef]

10. Sailors HR, Hogan JP (2007) History of polyolefins. J Macromol Sci: A - Chem 15: 1377-1402 [CrossRef]

11. Sauter D, Taoufik M, Boisson C (2017) Polyolefins, a Success Story. Polymers 9: 185 [CrossRef]

12. Verma MK, Shakya S, Kumar P, Madhavi J, Murugaiyan J, Rao MVR (2021) Trends in packaging material for food products: historical background, current scenario, and future prospects. J Food Sci Technol 58: 4069-4082 [CrossRef]

13. ElMaraghy H, Monostori L, Schuh G, ElMaraghy W (2021) Evolution and future of manufacturing systems. CIRP Annals 70: 635-658 [CrossRef]

14. Bu N, Wu T (2022) The Asia-pacific region: The new center of gravity for international business. In: Advances in theory and practice of emerging markets, Springer Nature, pp.: 3-29 [CrossRef]

15. Devlin J, Yee P (2005) Trade logistics in developing countries: The case of the middle east and north Africa. World Econ 28: 435-456 [CrossRef]

16. Perera KY, Jaiswal AK, Jaiswal S (2023) Biopolymer-based sustainable food packaging materials: Challenges, solutions, and applications. Foods 12: 2422 [CrossRef]

17. Adesegun Kehinde B, Majid I, Hussain S, Nanda V (2020) Innovations and future trends in product development and packaging technologies. In: Functional and preservative properties of phytochemicals, Academic Press, pp.: 377-409 [CrossRef]

18. Olatunji O (2022) Plastics and polymer manufacturing and processing in Africa today. Plastic and polymer industry by region, Springer Nature, pp.: 123-132 [CrossRef]

19. Tumu K, Vorst K, Curtzwiler G (2024) Understanding intentionally and non-intentionally added substances and associated threshold of toxicological concern in post-consumer polyolefin for use as food packaging materials. Heliyon 10: e23620 [CrossRef]

20. Vollmer I, Jenks MJF, Roelands MCP, White RJ, van Harmelen T, de Wild P, van der Laan GP, Meirer F, Keurentjes JTF, Weckhuysen BM (2020) Beyond mechanical recycling: Giving new Life to plastic waste. Angew Chem Int Ed 59: 15402-15423 [CrossRef]

21. LaChance AM, Hou Z, Farooqui MM, Carr SA, Serrano JM, Odendahl CE, Hurley ME, Morrison TE, Kubachka JL, Samuels NT, Barrett AT, Zhao Y, DeGennaro AM, Camara MH, Sun L (2023) Polyolefin films with outstanding barrier properties based on one-step coassembled nanocoatings. Adv Compos Hybrid Mater 5: 1067-1077 [CrossRef]

22. Parente AG, de Oliveira HP, Cabrera MP, de Morais Neri DF (2023) Bio-based polymer films with potential for packaging applications: a systematic review of the main types tested on food. Polym Bull 80: 4689-4717 [CrossRef]

23. Jiang Y, Zhang Y, Deng Y (2023) Latest advances in active materials for food packaging and their application. Foods 12: 4055 [CrossRef]

24. Zakaria M, Bhuiyan MAR, Hossain MS, Khan NMU, Salam MA, Nakane K (2024) Advances of polyolefins from fiber to nanofiber: fabrication and recent applications. Discover Nano 19: 24 [CrossRef]

25. Yeung CWS, Teo JYQ, Loh XJ, Lim JYC (2021) Polyolefins and polystyrene as chemical resources for a sustainable future: Challenges, advances, and prospects. ACS Mater Lett 3: 1660-1676 [CrossRef]

26. Vega JF, Souza-Egipsy V, Expósito MT, Ramos J (2022) Melting temperature depression of polymer single crystals: Application to the eco-design of tie-layers in polyolefinic-based multilayered films. Polymers 14: 1622 [CrossRef]

27. Picuno C, Alassali A, Chong ZK, Kuchta K (2021) Flows of post-consumer plastic packaging in Germany: An MFA-aided case study. Resour Conserv Recycl 169: 105515 [CrossRef]

28. Hutley TJ, Ouederni M (2016) Polyolefins—The History and economic impact. In: Polyolefin compounds and materials, Al-Ali AlMa'adeed M., Krupa I (eds), Springer series on polymer and composite materials, Springer, pp.: 13-50 [CrossRef]

29. Kamil LS, Mohammed TW (2022) Variation of thermal properties of polyolefins due to the progression in the recycling cycles. NeuroQuantology 20 (6): 8165-8175

30. Lin Y, Bilotti E, Bastiaansen CW, Peijs T (2020) Transparent semi-crystalline polymeric materials and their nanocomposites: A review. Polym Eng Sci 60: 2351-2376 [CrossRef]

31. Ammala A, Bateman S, Dean K, Petinakis E, Sangwan P, Wong S, Yuan Q, Yu L, Patrick C, Leong K (2011) An overview of degradable and biodegradable polyolefins. Prog Polym Sci 36: 1015-1049 [CrossRef]

32. Azandariani MG, Vajdian M, Asghari K, Mehrabi S (2023) Mechanical properties of polyolefin and polypropylene fibers-reinforced concrete–An experimental study. Composites C Open Access 12: 100410 [CrossRef]

33. Zhu S, Guo Y, Chen Y, Liu S (2020) Low water absorption, high-strength polyamide 6 composites blended with sustainable bamboo-based biochar. Nanomaterials 10: 1367 [CrossRef]

34. Lubna MM, Mohammed Z, Biswas MC, Hoque ME (2021) Fiber-reinforced polymer composites in aviation. In: Fiber-reinforced polymers: processes and applications, Nova Science Pub Inc, pp.:177-210

35. Al-Ali AlMa'adeed M, Krupa I (2016) Introduction, In Polyolefin compunds and materials, Springer series on polymer and composite materials, pp.: 1-11 [CrossRef]

36. Utracki LA (2014) Polyethylenes and Their Blends. Polymer Blends Handbook Volume not available: 1559-1732 [CrossRef]

37. Salakhov II, Shaidullin NM, Chalykh AE, Matsko MA, Shapagin AV, Batyrshin AZ, Shandryuk GA, Nifant'ev IE (2021) Low-temperature mechanical properties of high-density and low-density polyethylene and their blends. Polymers 13: 1821 [CrossRef]

38. Jung H, Shin G, Kwak H, Hao LT, Jegal J, Kim HJ, Jeon H, Park J, Oh DX (2023) Review of polymer technologies for improving the recycling and upcycling efficiency of plastic waste. Chemosphere 320: 138089 [CrossRef]

39. Hossain MT, Shahid MA, Mahmud N, Habib A, Rana MM, Khan SA, Hossain MD (2024) Research and application of polypropylene: a review. Discover Nano 19: 2 [CrossRef]

40. Shirvanimoghaddam K, Balaji K, Yadav R, Zabihi O, Ahmadi M, Adetunji P, Naebe M (2021) Balancing the toughness and strength in polypropylene composites. Composites B: Eng 223: 109121 [CrossRef]

41. Wang S, Muiruri JK, Soo XYD, Liu S, Thitsartarn W, Tan BH, Suwardi A, Li Z, Zhu Q, Loh XJ (2023) Bio-polypropylene and polypropylene-based biocomposites: Solutions for a sustainable future. Chem Asian J 18: e202200972 [CrossRef]

42. Norrrahim MNF, Tengku Yasim-Anuar TA, Sapuan S, Ilyas R, Hakimi MI, Syed Najmuddin SUF, Jenol MA (2021) Nanocellulose reinforced polypropylene and polyethylene composite for packaging application. In: Bio-based Packaging: Material, Environmental and Economic Aspects, Sapuan SM, Ilyas RA (eds), Wiley, pp.: 133-150 [CrossRef]

43. Jin M, Neuber C, Schmidt H (2020) Tailoring polypropylene for extrusion-based additive manufacturing. Addit Manuf 33: 101101 [CrossRef]

44. Uwa CA, Sadiku ER, Jamiru T, Nnachi AF (2021) Synthesis and characterisation of polypropylene nanocomposites for food packaging material. Materials Today: Proceedings 38: 1197-1202 [CrossRef]

45. Reichert CL, Bugnicourt E, Coltelli M, Cinelli P, Lazzeri A, Canesi I, Braca F, Martínez BM, Alonso R, Agostinis L, Verstichel S, Six L, Mets SD, Gómez EC, Ißbrücker C, Geerinck R, Nettleton DF, Campos I, Sauter E, Pieczyk P, Schmid M (2020) Bio-based packaging: Materials, modifications, industrial applications and sustainability. Polymers 12: 1558 [CrossRef]

46. Guo Y, Fu Z, Xu J, Fan Z (2017) Structure and properties of ethylene/propylene copolymers synthesized with bis(2,4,7-trimethylindenyl)zirconium dichloride activated by methyl aluminoxanes containing different amount of trimethylaluminum. Polymer 122: 77-86 [CrossRef]

47. Cecon VS, Da Silva PF, Vorst KL, Curtzwiler GW (2021) Dataset of the properties of polyethylene (PE) blends of different densities mixed with post-consumer recycled polyethylene (PCRPE). Data Brief 38: 107452 [CrossRef]

48. Peterlin A (1971) Molecular model of drawing polyethylene and polypropylene. J Mater Sci 6: 490-508 [CrossRef]

49. Teh JW (1983) Structure and properties of polyethylene–polypropylene blend. J Appl Polym Sci 28: 605-618 [CrossRef]

50. Baur E, Osswald TA, Rudolph N (2019) Plastics Handbook, Springer [CrossRef]

51. Robertson GL (2016) Food Packaging, 3rd ed, CRC Press [CrossRef]

52. Selke SEM, Culter JD, Hernandez RJ (2004) Plastics packaging: properties, processing, applications, and regulations

53. Guzman-Puyol S, Benítez JJ, Heredia-Guerrero JA (2022) Transparency of polymeric food packaging materials. Food Res Int 161: 111792 [CrossRef]

54. Wang L, Chen C, Wang J, Gardner DJ, Tajvidi M (2020) Cellulose nanofibrils versus cellulose nanocrystals: Comparison of performance in flexible multilayer films for packaging applications. Food Packag Shelf Life 23: 100464 [CrossRef]

55. Gopanna A, Rajan KP, Thomas SP, Chavali M (2019) Polyethylene and polypropylene matrix composites for biomedical applications. In: Materials for biomedical engineering, Elsevier, pp.: 175-216 [CrossRef]

56. Zanchin G, Leone G (2021) Polyolefin thermoplastic elastomers from polymerization catalysis: Advantages, pitfalls and future challenges. Prog Polym Sci 113: 101342 [CrossRef]

57. Naser AZ, Deiab I, Defersha F, Yang S (2021) Expanding poly(lactic acid) (PLA) and polyhydroxyalkanoates (PHAs) applications: A review on modifications and effects. Polymers 13: 4271 [CrossRef]

58. Behera S, Priyadarshanee M, Vandana , Das S (2022) Polyhydroxyalkanoates, the bioplastics of microbial origin: Properties, biochemical synthesis, and their applications. Chemosphere 294: 133723 [CrossRef]

59. Kumari SVG, Pakshirajan K, Pugazhenthi G (2022) Recent advances and future prospects of cellulose, starch, chitosan, polylactic acid and polyhydroxyalkanoates for sustainable food packaging applications. Int J Biol Macromol 221: 163-182 [CrossRef]

60. Nizamuddin S, Baloch AJ, Chen C, Arif M, Mubarak NM (2024) Bio-based plastics, biodegradable plastics, and compostable plastics: biodegradation mechanism, biodegradability standards and environmental stratagem. Int Biodeterior Biodegrad 195: 105887 [CrossRef]

61. Vasiljevic L, Pavlović S (2017) Biodegradable polymers based on proteins and carbohydrates. In: Advances in applications of industrial biomaterials, Springer Nature, pp.: 87-101 [CrossRef]

62. Popov AA (2021) Biodegradable polymer compositions based on polyolefins. Polym Sci A 63: 623-636 [CrossRef]

63. Alonso YN, Grafia AL, Castillo LA, Barbosa SE (2021) Active packaging films based on polyolefins modified by organic and inorganic nanoparticles. In: Reactive and functional polymers, 3rd Vol, Springer Nature, pp.: 5-28 [CrossRef]

64. Kumar J, Akhila K, Gaikwad KK. Recent developments in intelligent packaging systems for food processing industry: a review. J Food ProcTechnol. 2021;12:895.

65. Arif ZU, Khalid MY, Sheikh MF, Zolfagharian A, Bodaghi M (2022) Biopolymeric sustainable materials and their emerging applications. J Environ Chem Eng 10: 108159 [CrossRef]

66. Lase IS, Bashirgonbadi A, van Rhijn F, Dewulf J, Ragaert K, Delva L, Roosen M, Brandsma M, Langen M, De Meester S (2022) Material flow analysis and recycling performance of an improved mechanical recycling process for post-consumer flexible plastics. Waste Manage 153: 249-263 [CrossRef]

67. Bandyopadhyay J, Ray SS (2023) Nanotechnology in innovative food preservation and packaging. In: Emerging Technologies in Food Preservation, 1st ed, Taylor & Francis, pp.: 349-376 [CrossRef]

68. Kushwaha SP, Hasan SM, Ved A, Kumar P, Singh K, Shukla KS, Kumar A, Shoaib A (2025) Nanotechnology in the fabrication of improved, active and smart packaging materials. In: Nanotechnology in food packaging, Springer Nature, pp.: 89-114 [CrossRef]

69. Pei J, Palanisamy CP, Srinivasan GP, Panagal M, Kumar SSD, Mironescu M (2024) A comprehensive review on starch-based sustainable edible films loaded with bioactive components for food packaging. Int J Biol Macromol 274: 133332 [CrossRef]

70. Demircan B, Velioglu YS (2025) Revolutionizing single-use food packaging: A comprehensive review of heat-sealable, water-soluble, and edible pouches, sachets, bags, or packets. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr 65: 1497-1517 [CrossRef]

71. Jeswani H, Krüger C, Russ M, Horlacher M, Antony F, Hann S, Azapagic A (2021) Life cycle environmental impacts of chemical recycling via pyrolysis of mixed plastic waste in comparison with mechanical recycling and energy recovery. Sci Total Environ 769: 144483 [CrossRef]

72. Li Z, Wang X, Wu M, Yao S, Guo J, Chen M, Xiong S, Wang L (2023) Polylactide/cellulose pulp composite paper with laminate structure via polylactide ultrafine fiber for eco-friendly straw. Ind Crops Prod 204: 117322 [CrossRef]

73. Derossi A, Corradini M, Caporizzi R, Oral M, Severini C (2023) Accelerating the process development of innovative food products by prototyping through 3D printing technology. Food Biosci 52: 102417 [CrossRef]

74. Westlie AH, Chen EY, Holland CM, Stahl SS, Doyle M, Trenor SR, Knauer KM (2022) Polyolefin innovations toward circularity and sustainable alternatives. Macromol Rapid Commun 43: 2200492 [CrossRef] 75. Eissenberger K, Ballesteros A, De Bisschop R, Bugnicourt E, Cinelli P, Defoin M, Demeyer E, Fürtauer S, Gioia C, Gómez L, Hornberger R, Ißbrücker C, Mennella M, von Pogrell H, Rodriguez-Turienzo L, Romano A, Rosato A, Saile N, Schulz C, Schwede K, Sisti L, Spinelli D, Sturm M, Uyttendaele W, Verstichel S, Schmid M (2023) Approaches in sustainable, biobased multilayer packaging solutions. Polymers 15: 1184 [CrossRef]

76. De Luca S, Milanese D, Gallichi-Nottiani D, Cavazza A, Sciancalepore C (2023) Poly(lactic acid) and Its Blends for Packaging Application: A Review. Clean Technol 5: 1304-1343 [CrossRef]

77. Wang XY, Gao Y, Tang Y (2023) Sustainable developments in polyolefin chemistry: Progress, challenges, and outlook. Prog Polym Sci 143:101713 [CrossRef]

78. Mahmud MZA, Mobarak MH, Hossain N (2024) Emerging trends in biomaterials for sustainable food packaging: A comprehensive review. Heliyon 10: e24122 [CrossRef]

79. Rajan SS, Wani KM (2025) A review of smart food and packaging technologies: Revolutionizing nutrition and sustainability. Food and humanity 4: 100593 [CrossRef]

80. Kara S, Hauschild M, Sutherland J, McAloone T (2022) Closed-loop systems to circular economy: A pathway to environmental sustainability?. CIRP Annals 71: 505-528 [CrossRef]

81. Jubinville D, Esmizadeh E, Saikrishnan S, Tzoganakis C, Mekonnen T (2020) A comprehensive review of global production and recycling methods of polyolefin (PO) based products and their post-recycling applications. Sustain Mater Technol 25: e00188 [CrossRef]

82. Ncube LK, Ude AU, Ogunmuyiwa EN, Zulkifli R, Beas IN (2020) Environmental impact of food packaging materials: A review of contemporary development from conventional plastics to polylactic acid based materials. Materials 13: 4994 [CrossRef]

83. Kumar R, Verma A, Shome A, Sinha R, Sinha S, Jha PK, Kumar R, Kumar P, Shubham , Das S, Sharma P, Vara Prasad PV (2021) Impacts of plastic pollution on ecosystem services, sustainable development goals, and need to focus on circular economy and policy interventions. Sustainability 13: 9963 [CrossRef]

84. Yoro KO, Daramola MO (2020) CO₂ emission sources, greenhouse gases, and the global warming effect. In: Advances in carbon capture, Woodhead Publishing, pp.: 3-28 [CrossRef]

85. Ulkir O (2023) Energy-consumption-based life cycle assessment of additive-manufactured product with different types of materials. Polymers 15: 1466 [CrossRef]

86. Jin Y, Behrens P, Tukker A, Scherer L (2019) Water use of electricity technologies: A global meta-analysis. Renew Sust Energ Rev 115: 109391 [CrossRef]

87. Xu Y, Zhao F (2023) Impact of energy depletion, human development, and income distribution on natural resource sustainability. Resour Policy 83: 103531 [CrossRef]

88. Kumar A, Agrawal A (2020) Recent trends in solid waste management status, challenges, and potential for the future Indian cities – A review. Cur Res Env Sust 2: 100011 [CrossRef]

89. Munsif R, Zubair M, Aziz A, Nadeem Zafar M (2021) Industrial air emission pollution: Potential sources and sustainable mitigation. In: Environmental Emissions, Intechopen [CrossRef]

90. Barlow CY, Morgan DC (2013) Polymer film packaging for food: An environmental assessment. Resour Conserv Recycl 78: 74-80 [CrossRef]

91. Han M, Liu H, Zhu T, Tang S, Li Y, Zhu C, Zhou Z, Jiang Q (2024) Toxic effects of micro(nano)-plastics on terrestrial ecosystems and human health. TrAC Trends Anal Chem 172: 117517 [CrossRef]

92. Rahman MM, Alam K, Velayutham E (2021) Is industrial pollution detrimental to public health? Evidence from the world's most industrialised countries. BMC Public Health 21: 1175 [CrossRef]

93. Markandeya N, Joshi AN, Chavan NN, Kamble SP (2023) Plastic recycling: Challenges, opportunities, and future aspects. In: Advanced Materials from Recycled Waste, Elsevier, pp.: 317-356 [CrossRef]

94. Ragaert K, Delva L, Van Geem K (2017) Mechanical and chemical recycling of solid plastic waste. Waste Manage 69: 24-58 [CrossRef]

95. Sable S, Ikar M, Dudheinamdar P (2024) Exploring the complexities and challenges of plastic recycling: A comprehensive research review. 2nd International Conference on Smart Sustainable Materials and Technologies (ICSSMT 2023), pp.: 189-202 [CrossRef]

96. Kijo-Kleczkowska A, Gnatowski A (2022) Recycling of plastic waste, with particular emphasis on thermal methods—review. Energies 15: 2114 [CrossRef]

97. van Bijsterveldt CE, van Wesenbeeck BK, Ramadhani S, Raven OV, van Gool FE, Pribadi R, Bouma TJ (2021) Does plastic waste kill mangroves? A field experiment to assess the impact of macro plastics on mangrove growth, stress response and survival. Sci Total Environ 756: 143826 [CrossRef]

98. Wiles DM, Scott G (2006) Polyolefins with controlled environmental degradability. Polymer Degrad Stabil 91: 1581-1592 [CrossRef]

99. Bucknall DG (2020) Plastics as a materials system in a circular economy. Philos Trans Royal Soc A 378: 20190268 [CrossRef]

100. Sani MA, Azizi-Lalabadi M, Tavassoli M, Mohammadi K, McClements DJ (2021) Recent advances in the development of smart and active biodegradable packaging materials. Nanomaterials 11: 1331 [CrossRef]

101. Varyan I, Kolesnikova N, Xu H, Tyubaeva P, Popov A (2022) Biodegradability of polyolefinbased compositions: Effect of natural rubber. Polymers 14: 530 [CrossRef]

102. Rajeshkumar L (2022) Biodegradable polymer blends and composites from renewable resources. In: Biodegradable polymers, blends and composites,Woodhead Publishing, pp.: 527-549 [CrossRef]

103. Mamin EA, Pantyukhov PV, Olkhov AA (2023) Oxo-additives for polyolefin Ddgradation: Kinetics and mechanism. Macromol 3: 477-506 [CrossRef]

104. Biundo A, Ribitsch D, Guebitz GM (2018) Surface engineering of polyester-degrading enzymes to improve efficiency and tune specificity. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 102: 3551-3559 [CrossRef]

105. Jang H, Kwon S, Kim SJ, Park S (2022) Maleic anhydride-grafted PLA preparation and characteristics of compatibilized PLA/PBSeT blend films. Int J Mol Sci 23: 7166 [CrossRef]

106. Somanathan H, Sathasivam R, Sivaram S, Mariappan Kumaresan S, Muthuraman MS, Park SU (2022) An update on polyethylene and biodegradable plastic mulch films and their impact on the environment. Chemosphere 307: 135839 [CrossRef]

107. Evode N, Qamar SA, Bilal M, Barceló D, Iqbal HM (2021) Plastic waste and its management strategies for environmental sustainability. Case Stud Chem Environ Eng 4: 100142 [CrossRef]

108. Thanomsilp C, Phetthianchai U (2012) Synthesis and characterisation of PLA-CO-PEG copolymers. Adv Mater Res 506: 178-181 [CrossRef]

109. Bandyopadhyay J, Ray SS (2017) Applications of nanoclay-containing polymer nanocomposites. In: Inorganic nanosheets and nanosheet-based materials, Springer Nature, pp.: 501-521 [CrossRef]

110. Oloyede OO, Lignou S (2021) Sustainable paper-based packaging: A consumer's perspective. Foods 10: 1035 [CrossRef]

111. Nanda S, Patra BR, Patel R, Bakos J, Dalai AK (2022) Innovations in applications and prospects of bioplastics and biopolymers: a review. Environ Chem Lett 20: 379-395 [CrossRef]

112. Vinci G, D'Ascenzo F, Esposito A, Musarra M (2019) Glass beverages packaging: Innovation by sustainable production. Trends Beverage Packag 2019: 105-133 [CrossRef]

113. Deshwal GK, Panjagari NR (2020) Review on metal packaging: materials, forms, food applications, safety and recyclability. J Food Sci Technol 57: 2377-2392 [CrossRef]

114. Cheng J, Gao R, Zhu Y, Lin Q (2024) Applications of biodegradable materials in food packaging: A review. Alexandria Eng J 91: 70-83 [CrossRef]

115. Prasad C, Jeong S, Won JS, Ramanjaneyulu S, Sangaraju S, Kerru N, Choi HY (2024) Review on recent advances in cellulose nanofibril based hybrid aerogels: Synthesis, properties and their applications. Int J Biol Macromol 261: 129460 [CrossRef]

116. Velenturf AP, Purnell P (2021) Principles for a sustainable circular economy. Sust Prod Consump 27: 1437-1457 [CrossRef]

117. Möslinger M, Ulpiani G, Vetters N (2023) Circular economy and waste management to empower a climate-neutral urban future. J Clean Prod 421: 138454 [CrossRef]

118. Sikdar S, Siddaiah A, Menezes PL (2020) Conversion of waste plastic to oils for tribological applications. Lubricants 8: 78 [CrossRef]

119. Prajapati R, Kohli K, Maity SK, Sharma BK (2021) Recovery and recycling of polymeric and plastic materials. In. Recent developments in plastic recycling, Springer Nature, pp.: 15-41 [CrossRef]

120. Al-Salem S, Lettieri P, Baeyens J (2009) Recycling and recovery routes of plastic solid waste (PSW): A review. Waste Manage 29: 2625-2643 [CrossRef]

121. Soares CTDM, Ek M, Östmark E, Gällstedt M, Karlsson S (2022) Recycling of multi-material multilayer plastic packaging: Current trends and future scenarios. Resour Conserv Recycl 176: 105905 [CrossRef]

122. Ackerman J, Levin DB (2023) Rethinking plastic recycling: A comparison between North America and Europe. J Environ Manage 340: 117859 [CrossRef]

123. Kuan SH, Low FS, Chieng S (2022) Towards regional cooperation on sustainable plastic recycling: comparative analysis of plastic waste recycling policies and legislations in Japan and Malaysia. Clean Technol Environ Policy 24: 761-777 [CrossRef]

124. Margallo M, Ziegler-Rodriguez K, Vázquez-Rowe I, Aldaco R, Irabien Á, Kahhat R (2019) Enhancing waste management strategies in Latin America under a holistic environmental assessment perspective: A review for policy support. Sci Total Environ 689: 1255-1275 [CrossRef]

125. Thabit Q, Nassour A, Nelles M (2022) Facts and figures on aspects of waste management in middle east and north Africa region. Waste 1: 52-80 [CrossRef]

126. Muringayil Joseph T, Azat S, Ahmadi Z, Moini Jazani O, Esmaeili A, Kianfar E, Haponiuk J, Thomas S (2024) Polyethylene terephthalate (PET) recycling: A review. Case Stud Chem Environ Eng 9: 100673 [CrossRef]

127. Zhang J, Hirschberg V, Goecke A, Wilhelm M, Yu W, Orfgen M, Rodrigue D (2024) Effect of mechanical recycling on molecular structure and rheological properties of high-density polyethylene (HDPE). Polymer 297: 126866 [CrossRef]

128. Schulte A, Velarde PÁS, Marbach L, Mörbitz P (2023) Measuring the circularity potential of recycled LDPE based on quantity and quality conservation - a functional requirement matrix approach. Resour Conserv Recycl Adv 17: 200127 [CrossRef]

129. Jubinville D, Esmizadeh E, Tzoganakis C, Mekonnen T (2021) Thermo-mechanical recycling of polypropylene for the facile and scalable fabrication of highly loaded wood plastic composites. Compos B Eng 219: 108873 [CrossRef]

130. Janajreh I, Alshrah M, Zamzam S (2015) Mechanical recycling of PVC plastic waste streams from cable industry: A case study. Sust Cities Soc 18: 13-20 [CrossRef]

131. Maris J, Bourdon S, Brossard J, Cauret L, Fontaine L, Montembault V (2018) Mechanical recycling: Compatibilization of mixed thermoplastic wastes. Polym Degrad Stabil 147: 245-266 [CrossRef]

132. Abdy C, Zhang Y, Wang J, Yang Y, Artamendi I, Allen B (2022) Pyrolysis of polyolefin plastic waste and potential applications in asphalt road construction: A technical review. Resour Conserv Recycl 180: 106213 [CrossRef]

133. Frączak D (2022) Chemical Recycling of Polyolefins (PE, PP): Modern technologies and products. In: Waste material recycling in the circular economy - Challenges and developments, Intechopen [CrossRef]

134. Zou L, Xu R, Wang H, Wang Z, Sun Y, Li M (2023) Chemical recycling of polyolefins: a closed-loop cycle of waste to olefins. Natl Sci Rev 10: nwad207 [CrossRef]

135. Sharma B, Goswami Y, Sharma S, Shekhar S (2021) Inherent roadmap of conversion of plastic waste into energy and its life cycle assessment: A frontrunner compendium. Renew Sust Energy Rev 146: 111070 [CrossRef]

136. Prakash A, Palkar RR (2021) Co-processing of plastic waste in a cement kiln: a better option. Environ Sci Pollut Res 30: 24804-24814 [CrossRef]

137. Valizadeh S, Valizadeh B, Seo MW, Choi YJ, Lee J, Chen W, Lin KA, Park Y (2024) Recent advances in liquid fuel production from plastic waste via pyrolysis: Emphasis on polyolefins and polystyrene. Environ Res 246: 118154 [CrossRef]

138. Praveenkumar T, Sekar M, Pasupuleti RR, Gavurová B, Arun Kumar G, Vignesh Kumar M (2024) Current technologies for plastic waste treatment for energy recovery, it's effects on poly aromatic hydrocarbons emission and recycling strategies. Fuel 357: 129379 [CrossRef]

139. Manikandan S, Vickram S, Deena SR, Subbaiya R, Karmegam N (2024) Critical review on fostering sustainable progress: An in-depth evaluation of cleaner production methodologies and pioneering innovations in industrial processes. J Clean Prod 452: 142207 [CrossRef]

140. Silva N, Pålsson H (2022) Industrial packaging and its impact on sustainability and circular economy: A systematic literature review. J Clean Prod 333: 130165 [CrossRef]

141. Norton V, Oloyede OO, Lignou S, Wang QJ, Vásquez G, Alexi N (2023) Understanding consumers' sustainability knowledge and behaviour towards food packaging to develop tailored consumer-centric engagement campaigns: A Greece and the United Kingdom perspective. J Clean Prod 408: 137169 [CrossRef]

142. Rhein S, Schmid M (2020) Consumers' awareness of plastic packaging: More than just environmental concerns. Resources, Conserv Recycl 162: 105063 [CrossRef]

143. Wandosell G, Parra-Meroño MC, Alcayde A, Baños R (2021) Green packaging from consumer and business perspectives. Sustainability 13: 1356 [CrossRef]

144. Gigante V, Aliotta L, Ascrizzi R, Pistelli L, Zinnai A, Batoni G, Coltelli M, Lazzeri A (2023) Innovative biobased and sustainable polymer packaging solutions for extending bread shelf life: A review. Polymers 15: 4700 [CrossRef]

145. Duarte P, Silva SC, Roza AS, Dias JC (2024) Enhancing consumer purchase intentions for sustainable packaging products: An in-depth analysis of key determinants and strategic insights. Sust Futures 7: 100193 [CrossRef]

146. Genç R (2017) The Importance of Communication in Sustainability & Sustainable Strategies. Procedia Manuf 8: 511-516 [CrossRef]

147. Ahmad F, Saeed Q, Shah SMU, Gondal MA, Mumtaz S (2022) Environmental sustainability: Challenges and approaches. In: Natural Resources Conservation and Advances for Sustainability, Elsevier, pp.: 243-270 [CrossRef]

148. Zambujal-Oliveira J, Fernandes C (2024) The contribution of sustainable packaging to the circular food supply chain. Packag Technol Sci 37: 443-456 [CrossRef]

149. Naser N (ed.) (2024) Technology innovation for the circular economy: Recycling, remanufacturing, design, systems analysis and logistics, John Wiley[CrossRef]

150. Lu M, Wang S, Su M, Weng Z, Zheng J, Gupta NK, Cai K, Shou Z, Ke Q (2025) Insights into chemical recycling and upgrading strategies for polyolefin-based plastics. Ind Eng Chem Res 64: 5765-5781 [CrossRef]

151. Novák I, Popelka A, Špitalský Z, Krupa I, Tavman S (2016) Polyolefin in packaging and food industry. In: Polyolefin compounds and materials, Springer series on polymer and composite materials: pp.: 181-199 [CrossRef]

152. Mukurumbira AR, Shellie RA, Keast R, Palombo EA, Jadhav SR (2022) Encapsulation of essential oils and their application in antimicrobial active packaging. Food Control 136: 108883 [CrossRef]

153. Bharti S, Jaiswal S, Sharma V, Inamuddin (2023) Perspective and challenges: Intelligent to smart packaging for future generations. In: Green sustainable process for chemical and environmental engineering and science, Elsevier, pp.: 171-183 [CrossRef]

154. Reznichenko A, Harlin A (2022) Next generation of polyolefin plastics: improving sustainability with existing and novel feedstock base. SN Applied Sciences 4: 108 [CrossRef]

155. Sujanska L, Nadanyiova M (2024) Green marketing and brand perception: Unveiling the consumer perspective. In: Corporate practices: Policies, methodologies, and insights in organizational management, Springer Proceedings in Business and Economics, pp.: 951-962 [CrossRef]

156. Li P, Yang J, Jiménez-Carvelo AM, Erasmus SW (2024) Applications of food packaging quick response codes in information transmission toward food supply chain integrity. Trends Food Sci Technol 146: 104384 [CrossRef]

157. Dey A, Ashok SD (2025) Policy pathways utilizing extended producer responsibility and ecomodulation frameworks for sustainable food packaging waste management in India: A review. Results Eng 26: 104885 [CrossRef]